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My name is Captain (b)(3), (b)(6) » I am currently assigned to
B Company, 2" Battalion, 503 Parachute Infantry Regiment
located here in Vicenza, Italy. My occupational field is
infantry.

In July 2008, I was a Captain assigned to HHC, 2" Battalion,
503rd PIR as the Assistant Operations Officer. I arrived at the
unit in March 2008 and instantly assumed duties as the Assistant
Operations Officer. Before I arrived at the unit, I served as
an Observer /Controller at JRTC for seven months. While I was
there, I was told that the 173d was locking for career course
qualified captains. I volunteered and was selected for the
173", I arrived in Vicenza, Italy in February and deployed to
Camp Blessing, Afghanistan around the March 2008 timeframe.

While assigned to the S-3 Shop, I was responsible for current
and future operations and all Battalion CONOPS that occurred
from March to August 2008. I was responsible for planning and
coordinating the air assets that were required for these CONOPs.
I prepared five CONOPS while I was there. CONOP Rock Move
dealt with the closing of COP Bella and the establishment of a
patrol base at Wanat located in the Waygal Valley. I started to
work the Rock Move CONOP in June of 2008 by the direction of the

Gray|s-3 Officer, Major(b)3) (b)6 The CONOP covered the period of 8 to

10 July. It wasn’t viewed as a tactical CONOP but more of a
logistical move. We were closing Bella down and moving to
Wanat. I was under the impression we were going to establish a
vehicle patrol base at Wanat. A vehicle patrol base is
vehicles moved into position and established as a light infantry
patrol base. 1It’s vehicles that have a (b)(2)High
| (b)(2)High | My understanding is that it was going to
be a permanent base. We were having problems securing the land
from the Wanat villagers so we moved into a temporary position
first to work out the land ownership. Once land issues worked
out, we were looking at a permanent position.

For Rock Move, I coordinated the air assets to move the
equipment and soldiers from Bella to Wanat and Camp Blessing. I
specifically worked with the Task Force Outfront Assistant
Operations Officer to coordinate air assets. We determined how
many CH-47's it would take to move the equipment and how many
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turns the aircraft would have to make. We also coordinated the
CCA that would be on station to support the move. We worked out
the timeline and built the slides. The CONOP for Rock Move was
air-centric, so I was the main planner for it. I coordinated
the moving pieces, talking to our Battalion S-3 and Captain

|Oscadbxw4mw)the Chosen Company Commander. I briefed the CONOP to the
Battalion S-3 and then the Battalion Commander briefed the .
Brigade Commander. TF Rock Battalion Commander, TF Outfront
Battalion Commander and the 173RD Brigade Commander did a co-
briefing to the CJTF 101 DCG-O.

In making our assessment on what was needed to execute the
CONOP, we worked with one of the sergeants from Chosen Company
who was at Bella. He told us what needed to be slung out of
Bella into Wanat and Camp Blessing. We also worked with Captain

|Oscadwxaimmwho was the Chosen Company Commander. I figured out how
many CH-47's it would take to do the mission in one night. When
we talked with TF Outfront we were told that we would only be
able to get two CH-47’s for this mission. As such, we had to
figure how many turns it would take two CH-47's to sling both
equipment out and PAX. We wanted to do it in one shot in order
to reduce the risk to the aircraft; we didn’t want to do turns
in and out of the valley. The amount of material and personnel
moving came to us from the Company. I sat down with my

assistant, Staff Sergeant and we worked together to
figure out how many aircraft it would take to accomplish the
CONOP. Our analysis was based on what the Company said they had
to move. We agreed it was best to do this move at night. We
were planning to move everything out of Bella to Blessing and
Wanat in one night. We moved various equipment to Wanat: Nets,
ammo, and miscellaneous items. Any equipment that was needed
for the forward observation base was pulled out of there.

We had two AH-64's to provide escort for the CH-47's We also
had to UH-60's on standby that would 1ift the pathfinders out if
an aircraft went down. The main work horses were the CH-47's.
These assets were going to be in direct support of our
Battalion. It was approximately a 15 minute flight from Bella
to Camp Blessing. We had two birds come out of Bella and the
same two birds landed at Blessing and back up to Bella. We
started the air movement out of Bella on the 8th when the sun
went down. I originally tried to get four CH-47’s but was told
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I only could get two due to the RIP/TOA and mechanical issues
with the CH-47’s themselves. Two Ch-47's were inadequate to
conduct this move on the 8th, but it was the only thing
available from the 101st. Once the CONOP had completed on the
10th, all the supplies the Company requested had been moved to
Wanat by the CH-47’s. After the 10th, I did not get any request
from the Company to start generating more aircraft.

This CONOP took place from 8-10 July 2008. The CONOP began on
the night of 8 July. We began moving personnel and equipment
from Bella to Camp Blessing. On the morning of the 9th, the
pickup zone was Camp Blessing. The first bird was scheduled to
pick up 15 ANA passengers, 14 passengers Chosen Platoon, the 120
mortar tube; all going to Wanat. The second bird, also landing
out of Blessing with three slings contained hescoes, wires, and
pickets, going to Wanat. The second lift was slinging a bobcat
and six engineer passengers to run the bobcat headed to the
landing zone of Wanat. Lift three was one CH-47, in order to
complete the mission, was two slings with class IV, both
weighing 4,000 with the landing zone being Wanat. This was
going to be five turns of two CH-47 from Blessing to Wanat. The
CH-47's weren’t simultaneous. They were sequential as they
moved out of Blessing to Wanat. The aircraft got in five times.
We had no incidents with small arms fire during the air
movement. I received no reports, on ¢ July, that equipment
scheduled to move did not move.

The amount of hescoes sent to Wanat was determined by the
Company. Our S-4 would determine the approximate weight. The
requirement for concertina wire and pickets came up from the
Company. The amount of class IV going to Wanat was all based on
the Company’s requirement to support building a defensive
position. Our role was to facilitate meeting the Company’s
requirement. I didn’t provide any analysis to what they needed
or what their requirements were going to be up there. They told
us what they needed. The request went to the S5-4. S-4 would
come to me and inform me what they were going to have on a sling
and the approximate weight.

After the 9th, I don’t recall if there was a request for

additional lifts into Wanat. The S-4 would come to me
indicating Chosen needed some items up at Wanat. It was
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difficult to get available assets. 1-26 was coming into theatre
and a lot of the air assets were in direct support of them

getting their soldiers in the AO. We were also pulling our
soldiers out. It was hard to get aircraft to directly support
the lifts to Wanat. The redeployment was worked by Captain

(b)(3), (b)(6) He became the redeployment action officer while T

continued to work current operations. This was my last
operation, Rock Move. We were both competing for the same
assets.

At the time, the priority was deploying 1-26 into AO Rock and
redeploying our soldiers out. The RIP/TOA was the Battalion’s
priority which was driven by Brigade. I would have to fight to
get resupplies. I would have to coordinate it through a Pesh
resupply or if 1-26 was coming in and getting off the bird, we’'d
ask to get some water or ammo up to Wanat. It was only about a
five minute flight from Blessing to Wanat. The pilots would
say, “Yeah, Roger. We’ve got the support, AH-64's, we can go do
that.” I was, in fact, competing for assets with the RIPTOA to
support Rock Move. The aviation had concerns with crew rest and
flight hours and also didn’t want to fly at certain times
because of safety risk. The most likely time of attacks on
positions in AO Rock took place at BMNT or EENT.

At the time, we had a critical water shortage at Wanat. To the
best of my knowledge, I heard about it around July 13th, that
they were short on water up there. The shortage of water came
after the battle. Before the battle, I didn’t hear that they
were short on water. The only thing I heard was that the bobcat
was broken. It broke the same day they tried to use it. They
were down the bobcat which was used to fill the hescoes, so they
were unable to fill all the hescoes. There was nothing we could
do. They had the engineers up there that were trying to fix it
and they couldn’t fix it. We were not asked to move any parts
or equipment up to help out. If there was a shortage of water
prior to the battle, Chosen would have told the S-4. He would
have been able to get water for them if needed.

When I worked the CONOP for Wanat, I was moving personnel and
equipment up for a vehicle patrol base. If I had been assigned
to establish a COP, there would have been more logistical moves
to reinforce the hescoes that were already up there to start
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construction for living quarters for the soldiers and guard
towers. There would have been more of a class IV push than what
we originally had. The S-4 would have worked resourcing the
class IV. I would have worked the aircraft to move it up there.
Once the element was in place at Wanat, that was the end of the
CONOP. Once everyone was moved out of Bella and established at
Wanat, what they needed which came from the Company, the CONOP
was over; unless they came up with any other requirements. This
was the first CONOP I did that was establishing a vehicle patrol
base. Usually CONOPS were offensive in nature.

Resupply would have been as the Company needed. Since they were
up there, they weren’t part of a resupply route. They would
just call with whatever requirement they would need which the S-
4 would resource. I would then get the aircraft up there.
Emergency supplies were known as “speed balls,” which were body
bags filled with either ammo or water. Each company had them,
they were located on the various FOBS and COPS that we had
throughout AO Rock. If aircraft were available, they could come
in, pick up the speed ball and it could get kicked out to the
Company as an emergency resupply.

Wanat was originally scheduled as a vehicle patrol base,
temporary, until everything was resolved. We were still working
with 1-26 on whether they were going to take over Wanat. We
weren’'t sure if 1-26 was going to assume control of the COP at
Wanat. So we originally went up to establish a vehicle patrol
base until more equipment could be brought and contracting could
be worked out with the Afghan construction company. The S-4
and the contracting officer were working the contracting issues
with the construction company, and Captain()was working the
land issues with the Wanat Villagers. I didn’t really have a
full understanding of the land issues or the contracting. 1It'’s
my understanding the decision to move to Wanat was made at the
Brigade level. Brigade directed us to move in and establish a
COP at that area. The original CONOP was briefed by the
Battalion to the Brigade and ultimately to the Division. All
CONOPS were briefed up to Division.

In my role coordinating air support, I have used Apaches for ISR
missions. This had been part of our tasking in the past. The
change of lighting conditions didn’t affect the Apaches. On all
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of our CONOPS, we used CCA and CAS as non-standardized ISR .
After Rock Move, I don’t recall requesting Apache support for
ISR. We also had assets, such as CAS, which could have been
easily diverted for support. A medevac was always on call. The
101st always had UH-60's that were solely dedicated to medevacs.

The main effort for the BDE was directed to the RIP/TOA not the
move to Wanat. The aircraft were at the Division level. I'm
not sure about the Brigade, but at the Battalion level, we
definitely did not have our own aircraft we could use.

After the 13th, I was responsible for coordinating the movement
out of Wanat. We had aircraft to move passengers out but that
was about it. A lot of stuff was moved via ground in what we
call “jingle trucks,” which are run by the Afghans. The Rock
Contracting Officer coordinated the jingle trucks for the ground
movement back down to Camp Blessing. I coordinated the air
assets. The final decision to pull out of Wanat was the
Battalion Commander. I'm not sure if he was given any guidance
from Brigade or Division.

INITIALS OF PERSON MAKING STATEMEN(P@), (b)(e) Page 6 of 7

001521



AFFIDAVIT

|Si|ver| ] igb%§32, Ebgéez IH.AVE READ OR HAVE HAD READ TO ME THIS
PAGE 6. NDERSTAND THE CONTENTS OF THE ENTIRE

STATEMENT WHICH BEGINS ON PAGE 1 AND ENDS ON
STATEMENT MADE BY ME. THE STATEMENT IS TRUE.

| HAVE INITIALED ALL CORRECTIONS AND HAVE INITIALED THE BOTTOM OF EACH PAGE CONTAINING THE

STATEMENT. | HAVE MADE THIS STATEMENT FREELY WITHOUT
PUNISHMENT, AND WITHOUT COERCION, UNLAWFUL INFLUENCI

HOPE OF BENEFIT OR REWARD, WITHOUT THREAT OF

(b)3), (b)(6)

(b)(6)

(b)(6)
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